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'The Manly Game': Sport and Masculinity in Savannah,
Georgia, 1859. *
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leisure

and

gender in antebellum Southern society.

I
In the late August of 1859, barely eighteen months
before Georgia would secede from the United States and join
a confederacy of Southern states in a bloody Civil War
against the North, a group of young men formed the Savannah
Cricket Club (SCC). 1 After a couple of practice sessions,
two elevens from the club played their first match on 24
September 1859. The Savannah Republican, reporting on the
match, did not know quite what to make of it. While
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acknowledging that the players were 'comparatively ignorant
of the game' it concluded that the teams had, overall,
'evinced a very creditable proficiency in fielding, bowling
and batting.' 2 When the scores were printed the next day, it
is obvious that the batting was not quite so proficient as
the paper believed. The total match aggregate, over four
innings, was just 71, with Mr. Stewart's side making only 4
in their first innings. 3 The second match on 8 October
apparently saw 'much improvement … especially in fielding,
some catches being made that would have done credit to more
4
experienced players.' Over the next month the cricketers

continued to practice and play regular matches, and by 3
November the Savannah Republican felt justified in
describing the play as 'excellent.' While this was perhaps
an over exaggeration, the total match aggregate of 211 runs
over four innings was clearly a remarkable improvement in
just five weeks and the outlook for the club seemed rosy.
The Savannah Republican thought that 'we can expect better
games hereafter,' and following increases in membership one
member wrote that the club was 'in a prosperous condition.'

5

Yet by early 1860 cricket had faded as a popular pastime in
Savannah. The Savannah Republican asked its readers 'what's
become of the Savannah Cricket Club?', but received no
reply. 6
Cricket was not the only sporting activity that
captured the imagination of Savannah's young men in 1859:
boat racing and baseball each made their first appearance in
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the city in those heady autumnal months. The city press were
at a loss to explain the 'perfect furor for engaging in
athletic amusements' that seemed to have gripped the young
men of the city. 7 But the preoccupation with organized
sporting activity was not to last. Boating clubs might have
lingered longer than the SCC, but generally they shared its
fate. In offering possible explanations for the rise and
demise of the SCC and other sporting endeavours in 1859,
this article will suggest that the key to understanding the
flowering of late antebellum interest in sport lies in the
attitudes and aspirations of young southern men. Sporting
clubs, unlike almost any other mode of self-expression,
allowed young men to make a public statement about their
gender, their character and their hopes for the future.

II
In contrast to both baseball and boat racing, cricket
had a long pedigree both in colonial America generally and
in

Georgia specifically. The sport we now term 'cricket'

seems to have emerged in England by the first half of the
eighteenth century as a fusion of several different bat and
ball games. Certainly by 1750 a uniform set of rules
governed the cricket matches that were being played with
increasing regularity between villages, towns and counties
all over the country. 8 English people migrating to America
no doubt took with them a vast variety of cultural baggage,
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but tucked away in a side pocket was an understanding of how
to play cricket.
On the other side of the Atlantic, cricket was only one
of a number of sporting activities that engaged eighteenthcentury Americans. Nancy Struna, the pre-eminent historian
of early American sport, has argued that in the seventeenth
century, American leisure pursuits tended to be
unstructured, informal and geared towards a productive end,
hunting being an obvious example. 9 Preoccupied with planting
crops, clearing forests and sometimes just survival, early
colonists clearly had better things to focus their energies
on than sport. It was only in the eighteenth century, as
American society became more stable, wealthy, and refined,
that we find evidence of people playing sport for
recreational pleasure. Activities such as horse-racing
became fashionable for educated and monied elites,
especially in Virginia and South Carolina. Among lower
classes, sports such as bowling, football, and animalbaiting all had popular followings.

10

Cricket seems to have been one of the few sports in
early America that was enjoyed by all social classes. The
first reference to American cricket that survives comes from
the secret diary of Virginian planter William Byrd in 1709.
The casual way in which Byrd mentions on 27 April that,
'after dinner we played at cricket' suggests that the game
was nothing exceptional, and was certainly not a novelty in
early eighteenth-century Virginia. Later diary entries show
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that Byrd often played some type of informal cricket 'four
of a side' with family members and visiting friends. 11
Elsewhere in colonial America, cricket had more of a
populist appeal, with matches being played for example in
New York (1751), Annapolis, Maryland (1754), and Hartford,
Connecticut (1767). 12 In the infant colony of Georgia
cricket was being played quite regularly in the 1740s. The
first game took place in Savannah on 30 March 1741 (Easter
Monday), when the President of the Colony of Georgia,
William Stephens, noted 'It being holiday time, many of our
townsmen, freeholders, inmates and servants etc, were
assembled in the principal square, at cricket and divers
other athletick sports; when I was exceedingly pleased to
see many more than I could have expected, of young, lively,
and active men.' Stephens even professed that he would have
played himself but, 'thinking myself not altogether so fit
at seventy, as heretofore, for such sports,' he declined.

13

For the next few years, games of cricket were regularly
noted by Stephens in his journal, with most games being
associated with public holidays such as Easter, Whitsuntide,
St. Andrew's Day, Boxing Day and New Year.

14

Stephens

usually described those playing cricket as 'hail young
fellows,' 'the common people,' 'the common sort,' or the
'generality of the people,' only once, in November 1742, did
he identify the players in more detail. In celebration of
St. Andrew's Day, 'the North Britons in town assembled in
the square, diverting themselves at cricket, etc with a
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barrel of New York ale placed near, to regale them as they
saw fit, which they purchased at their own expense.' One can
only wonder at the quality of cricket played as the
participants became increasingly drunk, though, to be fair
to the players, Stephens never noted 'any disorders they
were guilty of over their cups.' 15 Cricket was therefore
widely known and understood by both English and Scottish
colonists in Georgia, and by the 1740s had emerged as one of
the more popular ways for people to entertain themselves
informally when not working.
Despite the lack of direct testimony that cricket was
played regularly in colonial Georgia after the 1740s, the
game clearly remained both 'well-known' and understood in
Savannah. 16 By 1801, when thirteen natives of Georgia
challenged 'thirteen natives of any country to play a game
of cricket for a treat' there was no sense that the game
needed to be explained to a populace that no longer knew how
to play it. 17 Residents must have been familiar with cricket
either through observation or through participation. A week
after the challenge was issued it was accepted by 'thirteen
Americans or Europeans' and the subsequent game resulted in
a victory for the Georgians by 32 runs.

18

The instigator of

the match was Jewish doctor Levi Sheftall, and both his
brother Benjamin and his cousin Moses, all members of one of
Savannah oldest families, played for the 'Georgians.' 19
Other members of long-established local families took part
in the game, such as artisans David and Christopher Gugel,
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and planter Thomas Norton, but the match was not restricted
to those of a particular social group or class. Calker Caleb
Meggs, for example, was a recent arrival in Savannah from
Rochester, New York, as was Mr Canavan, a merchant
originally from Canada. 20 Evidently in 1801, just as in the
1740s, the cricket field was a place were all men were
welcome.
The game of 1801 was not an isolated affair and led
ultimately to the formation of a short-lived cricket club in
Savannah, but in general the first half of the nineteenth
century was a period of sporting desolation in the city.

21

Newspapers carried no reports of organized sporting
activity, apart from horse races that were held periodically
just outside Savannah. 22 Not that Savannah was alone in this
trend: very few games of cricket, or any other team sport,
were recorded in the entire United States during the early
national period. 23 Indeed, the long and distinguished
history of cricket in Georgia had disappeared so much from
the collective memory of locals by 1859 that the Daily
Morning News was able to claim that the introduction of
cricket to America 'has been quite recent.' 24 Quite why
cricket disappeared in Georgia is unclear. It may have been
part of a national trend, reflecting an unwillingness of
Americans to play an 'English' game after the Revolutionary
war. But the fact that the number of English migrants who
might have had knowledge of cricket fell as a proportion of
the city's population was probably significant. Certainly
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British migrants to Savannah after 1800 were more likely to
be Irish, with little knowledge of cricket, than English. 25
In the place of organized team sports, southerners
turned to other amusements and distractions. Popular sports
such as boxing and hunting satisfied a violent streak that
was a noted characteristic of Southern males. 26 The culture
of personal honour, which pervaded the south, meant that
Southern males were more willing than most to fight to
defend their reputation and inflict terrible wounds on
opponents in the process. Many southern men would have
preferred to lose an eye defending their honour, than have
both eyes but no reputation.

27

Southern males also enjoyed

hunting, the elite with expensive firearms, gun dogs and
pure-bred horses, ordinary black and white Southerners with
anything that came to hand. 28 Another popular sport, horse
racing, was probably valued more for the gambling
opportunities it offered than for its aesthetic value. 29
Given the lack of interest in team sports among early
nineteenth-century Southern men, the 'perfect furor for
engaging in athletic amusements' witnessed in Savannah
during the second half of 1859 is even more curious.

30

The new-found interest in team sports, and especially
cricket in Savannah, was part of a national trend. Cricket
slowly re-emerged from its post-revolutionary slumbers in
the United States with the foundation of the St. George's
Cricket Club by English ex-patriots in New York in 1838.
Following the formation of other clubs in Philadelphia and
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Newark, the heart of mid-nineteenth century American cricket
came to rest in the larger northeastern cities. 31 Games
between clubs in the same city, and later between clubs from
different cities raised the profile of cricket among
Americans so much that the first match, in any sport,
involving representative national teams, was a cricket match
played out on 24-25 September 1844 between Canada and the
United States in Toronto. 32 While the Canada-USA game became
an annual fixture, all North Americans knew that the best
cricketers in the world were English and so in 1856 a plan
was mooted by the Montreal Cricket Club to invite a select
all-England professional eleven to tour Canada and the USA.
The financial panic of 1857 delayed the tour until 1859 but
when the England party finally arrived in Quebec City on 22
September 1859 to play five games against North American
opposition there was huge public and media interest.
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The strong English eleven, which included notables such
as John Wisden and John Lillywhite easily overcame the North
American teams, despite permitting them to field twenty-two
players.

34

Games were well attended and widely publicized in

the sporting and local media. At Montreal for the first
game, one of the English players claimed that 'reporters
were present from all parts of the states'; and in New York
the English team was 'most enthusiastically received and
loudly cheered' by a crowd estimated at 25,000. 35
The rapid rise in popularity of the cricket among
Northern cities did not go unnoticed in the South. At least
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one Savannahian subscribed to the New York based Spirit of
the Times that regularly carried reports of cricket matches.
For other residents, the New York correspondent of the
Savannah Republican began mentioning the up-and-coming
cricket series with England more than two months before the
arrival of the team, claiming that the match at Hoboken
'will be most exciting game ever played in the country, and
will be attended by cricketers from all parts of the
world.' 36 The national popularity of cricket in the late
1850s fostered the formation of twenty-five clubs in
southern cities such as Richmond (1857), Baltimore (1859),
and Lexington, (1859) as well as New Orleans (1859) and
Mobile (1860) which had historically latinized, rather than
Anglocentric, cultures.
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It is entirely feasible that the

sudden appearance of the Savannah Cricket Club in the summer
of 1859 was, in part, due to the interest generated by the
impending English tour, and by the reports of the formation
of clubs in other cities. As the Daily Morning News pointed
out, cricket had become 'generally popular [in the USA] …
within the last four years', and the organization of a club
in Savannah would no doubt enable cricket to 'become the
favourite game in both town and country.'
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However, the

national popularity of the sport is insufficient on its own
to account for the formation of the SCC in 1859. Young
southern men were not so easily led to merely copy the
activities of Englishmen and northerners. They must have
seen something in specific sporting activities that
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attracted them, and understanding this motivation is the key
to explaining the appearance of the SCC.

III
For most of the first half of the nineteenth century
few Anglo-Americans placed much emphasis on sport as a
useful way to spend leisure time. One of the more enduring
legacies of seventeenth century English Puritanism was the
understanding that idleness only offered opportunities for
people to be sinful. This perception had been carried to the
American colonies by the New England settlers and the
Puritan work ethic became the accepted norm for American
work patterns in the eighteenth century. Those who were not
engaged in a productive activity (or work) were therefore,
by definition, idle.
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While the Puritan work ethic was

never as pervasive in the colonial South as it was in New
England, (indeed one of the most persistent stereotypes
about the South is the laziness of its inhabitants), early
Georgians did have views on idleness and unproductive
recreations.
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For example, in the debate that raged in

Georgia and London between 1733 and 1750 over whether to
permit African slavery in the colony, much store was placed
by the Georgia Trustees on the idleness that would ensue
among white people if slaves were permitted to enter. After
all, the whole Georgia plan was, in part, a project to
provide a new start for the worthy white poor from England.
Allowing settlers to own slaves was hardly a productive way
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of encouraging hard work and self-reliance. 41 Once slavery
was permitted in Georgia in 1751, regulations were passed by
the colonial assembly in order to discourage idleness among
whites: tavern laws aimed to prevent the gathering of 'lewd,
idle & disorderly people, runaway sailors, servants, and
slaves' and laws against vagabondage forced those 'living
idle without employment and having no visible means of
subsistence' into productive activity. 42 While William
Stephens may have commented favorably on cricketers in
Savannah in the 1740s, even he made an explicit distinction
between harmless recreation on customary holidays such as
Easter Monday, Whitsun, and New Year, and idleness at other
times.
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In eighteenth-century America, just as in England, it
was the elite who first embraced the positive benefits of
recreation, and the control of leisure time thus became one
of the principal methods of social differentiation between
social groups. 44 Leisure for the Anglo-American upper
classes had clearly become something distinct from idleness
by the later half of the eighteenth century. Hunting and
horse-racing were both seen as acceptable uses of time among
the American elite, even when recreation spread outside of
holiday periods to encompass weekends and evenings.

45

Conversely, lower class recreations, such as fighting,
drinking and hunting, or games such as cricket outside of
traditional holiday periods, continued to be perceived by
the elite as signs of a dissipated lifestyle: and such
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idleness was not something which gained widespread public
support in either Britain or America in the eighteenth
century. While acknowledging that 'cricket may be proper in
holiday time' one correspondent to the London-based
Gentleman's Magazine criticized the sport's 'mischievous'
ability to 'break in upon business' and encourage the
congregation of 'crowds of apprentices and servants whose
time is not their own.' 46 The constant fear that those who
were not working were probably up to no good meant that
recreational activities of ordinary people were tolerated,
rather than encouraged, in the eighteenth century.
However, during the first half of the nineteenth
century the elite's perception of popular pastimes gradually
began to change. Some social historians of early Victorian
Britain argue that the emergence of a worthy concept of
leisure has much to do with the struggle between workers and
capitalists during the Industrial Revolution. As factory
owners sought to control the time of their employees,
workers struck back by obtaining legal sanction for a timelimited work day, with the remaining hours being at their
disposal.
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While the conflict between factory workers and

factory owners does not apply to the antebellum South, the
obvious class distinctions between social groups regarding
the perception of time and leisure apply equally well in
both societies. 48 As many social historians have shown, it
was only with urbanization that organized leisure activities
came to be seen by elites as worthy for working people.
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Whereas in some mythical bygone age, ordinary folk were kept
busy on the farmstead, looking after hearth and home, the
same people in the city had no such activities to occupy
their spare time. In New York, Boston and Philadelphia,
moral reformers fretted about the effect of cities, with
their brothels, bars and gambling dens, on those who
migrated to the city from rural areas seeking work, or who
stepped off a boat from Europe. The temptations of the city
needed to be neutralized and reformers increasingly turned
to sporting activity as a healthy alternative to traditional
non-elite leisure pursuits.

49

The concerns of moral

reformers neatly coincided with the growth of a movement
which promoted health and exercise, associated with
evangelical Christianity and led, in the USA, by noted
Massachusetts cricketer Rev. Thomas Higginson. Sometimes
called the 'muscular Christianity movement,' it promoted the
ideology that a healthy body helped to sustain a healthy
mind. To this end, adhering to the dictum that 'the Devil
makes work for idle hands,' athletic sports were to be
lauded as keeping a body and a mind free from sin, and in
many respects as character-building.
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Of all the sports then played in urban America, cricket
lent itself particularly well to the intentions of moral
reformers and the muscular Christianity movement. By players
and spectators alike, cricket was accepted to be a game
which encouraged honorable behavior, sportsmanlike conduct,
and discipline - the ideal Christian game. 51 As such it
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could be expected to have a beneficial effect on young men.
It was not long before major Northern public schools
followed the lead of their famous English counterparts of
Eton, Harrow and Winchester in placing character-building
cricket on the curriculum. 52 Cricket also suited the myth of
republican equality popular among American elites in the
mid-nineteenth century, and especially prevalent in the
areas of the south dominated by a wealthy plantocracy. 53
Letters to the sporting press claimed that the 'one of the
noblest features of our great national game is that it draws
together all classes and conditions, who take rank upon the
cricket ground according to their talents in the game.'

54

Indeed cricket was seen as a way in which elite culture
might be easily disseminated among the non-elite.
Elite concerns about the un-checked behavior of nonelites were prevalent in Savannah. The Grand Jury, normally
drawn from the ranks of the city's wealthiest citizenry,
continuously complained about 'amusements of an irregular &
immoral nature,' particularly noting the popularity of
gambling, prostitution, drunkenness among ordinary whites,
and the illicit trade which shopkeepers carried on with
slaves.
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Even sporting activity was not beyond the

criticism of the Grand Jury. On one occasion they cited 'the
violation of the Sabbath, particularly in the practice of
shooting and ball playing within and near the limits of the
city' and at other times complained of the lax enforcement
of gambling laws around the racecourse, and the endangerment

16
of the public by individuals racing horses on the public
road to Augusta. 56
Improving the public behaviour of citizens was a cause
usually taken up by Baptists and Methodists in Savannah.
Through their regular discipline meetings, evangelicals
chastised erring members who committed adultery, got drunk,
visited the theatre or otherwise sinned. In June 1858, for
example, James Waters was excommunicated from the First
Baptist Church for playing cards in a bar-room. As several
authors have shown, church discipline meetings were forums
which permitted elite male citizens to impose a standard of
behaviour on women, poor whites and slaves.

57

Unlike their

northern counterparts, evangelicals in Savannah seemed to
have left the promotion of sporting exercise as an
alternative to the traditional non-elite pursuits to others,
but it is telling that organized sporting activity was not
criticized as a frivolous activity in 1859.
Even with the tacit support of evangelicals, those who
supported the formation of sports clubs in 1859 faced a
degree of local prejudice towards athletic activity.
Savannahians seemingly preferred to 'take no exercise'
viewing those who did 'as eccentric, if not actually
demented.' Such attitudes did not compare well with their
transatlantic cousins. Correspondents to the city press
noted that the English thought 'nothing of walking half a
dozen miles before breakfast,' and argued that it was this
emphasis on physical activity that had raised Romans and
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Greeks to greatness in the ancient world, and now sustained
Great Britain as the most powerful nation on Earth. There
was no pride in realizing 'that our men lack the robustness
and healthfulness of the English and other European nations,
because we take too little active exercise.' It was accepted
that Savannah's citizens had adopted 'habits that exhaust
the vital fire' partly because of the absence of
alternatives. Acknowledging that 'people must have
recreation' the lack of organized sporting activities meant
that instead of enjoying 'healthy, innocent recreation, they
will seek immoral and injurious pleasures.' In promoting the
creation of sporting clubs it was hoped that young men would
be diverted away from vices and towards character-building
exercise. Thus 'boat and cricket and quoit clubs should do
away with drinking holes as resorts for men of all positions
and avocations,' because members would 'spend their idle
hours in manly amusements instead of, as heretofore, in
drunken orgies and dare-devil scrapes and become gentlemanly
athletes instead of roystering rowdies.'
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The promotion of cricket as 'this noble and manly game'
could only have had a beneficial effect on the morals and
behavior of young men in the city, and was made even more
important because of the lack of support from the school
system. While noting that 'the out-door sports of this
country, have been confined, until within a few years past,
almost entirely to school boys and school days' the Daily
Morning News did not go into details about the form these
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sports took. Most likely they were informal playground
games, since the Chatham Academy, the leading fee-paying
school in the city, put particular stress on the highly
academic nature of its curriculum. 59

IV
The young men who banded together in 1859 to form the
SCC, as well as contemporaries who founded at least three
boat clubs in the same year, were acting at a time that had
never been more auspicious for organized sporting activity.
Both the national mood and the local press were supportive
of the development. But an analysis of those actually
participating in team sports demonstrates that the Savannah
sportsmen were not merely carbon copies of their northern
counterparts.

60

In stark contrast to Northern cricket clubs,

which - apart from those in Philadelphia - were generally
made up of English immigrants, roughly two-thirds of the
Savannah cricketers were native Southerners (though the
umpires at the first game were both British).
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Moreover,

the average age of the Savannah players was 27,
significantly younger than their counterparts in New York
and Newark, and the Southern cricketers were occupationally
distinct from their Northern brethren. 62 Whereas pre-war
Philadelphian cricketers were generally drawn from the ranks
of the elite, and cricketers in Newark and New York were
often skilled lower class artisans, Savannah's cricket
players generally came from the white-collar middle
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classes. 63 Eighteen of the players worked in offices as bank
cashiers, bookkeepers, or as clerks; ten were merchants of
some kind, and only four were professional people - two
lawyers and two doctors. None worked as artisans or at any
form of manual labour. As young men, no doubt somewhat
junior in their chosen professions, they generally lacked
visible signs of personal wealth such as slaves and
property, and their political voice was negligible--fewer
than half of the players were registered to vote. 64 Of even
greater significance was the fact that most players were not
heads of their own households. They either still lived with
their parents, or they boarded with older, usually married,
couples. Moreover, the majority of players were single.

65

Those young men who joined one of Savannah's boat clubs,
instead of the SCC, came from very similar backgrounds. They
were nearly all in their 20s, southern-born, engaged in a
white-collar office job, and not yet married or head of
their own household. While only two men were members of both
the SCC and a boat club, many young sportsmen would have
known each other, either through work, or socially. Three
cricketers, for example, shared lodgings with Abraham
Einstein, while Richard Howell, a member of the Pioneer Boat
Club, and cricketer Obediah Edwards, both boarded with
Amanda Box.
The fact that most Savannah sportsmen were single,
dependent, young men, and that they moved in the same social
circle, may have had a bearing of the formation of the
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cricket and boat clubs in 1859. Sport was one way of
demonstrating adult independence to the outside world at a
time when there were few organized associations for young
men in Savannah that offered this opportunity. True enough,
there were many voluntary organizations in the city which
had male members in the 1850s. The YMCA, the Young Men's
Benevolent Association, the German Friendly Society, the
Hibernian Society and the Mechanics Benevolent Association,
amongst others, took their members from a wide cross section
of the city's male inhabitants.
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The problem was that these

societies held little attraction for younger middle-class
men who were not particularly religiously minded and had no
separate ethnic or work identity in the city. That the
generally older, wealthier, and higher status members of
these societies effectively excluded younger middle-class
men from participation is demonstrated by examination of
membership lists. While there was considerable crossmembership of older male societies, Frederick Sims, owner of
the Savannah Republican, for example, serving on the boards
of both the Savannah Benevolent Association and the Union
Society in 1858, there was little crossover between those
societies and the sporting clubs. Only two members of the
SCC were also involved in the older male societies, and
neither were typical of the average cricketer as they both
headed their own household. Sporting clubs were the only
option left for young men wishing to end their individual
anonymity by collective organization. It was the
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collectivism of team sports that actually gave the members a
higher profile as individuals than they would normally have
merited. 67 The difference between the SCC and another
sporting society in Savannah, the Jockey Club, is
principally one of social class. Horse-racing was a
traditionally elite pursuit, involving only a small number
of active participants, and it required vast investment in
horses that would have been beyond the reach of young men
just starting out in their careers. 68 While boats could
prove expensive, costing up to $300, members did not provide
all the money; the Couper Boat Club, for example, had their
boat purchased for them by a wealthy patron.
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Cricket, on

the other hand, needed only a small up-front cash injection,
as a ball, bat and a wicket could be fashioned out of almost
anything, and so the game was particularly attractive to
those without significant personal resources. Cricket and
boat clubs offered an outlet for what Stuart Blumin has
described as the 'class aspirations' of middle class young
men.
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By forming their own organisations and by conforming

to rules and regulations of the sports and of the clubs,
they gave their efforts a formal respectability and a social
legitimacy that casual games would have lacked. Instead of
being a fairly non-descript gathering of undistinguished
young men trying to hit a ball with a bat, or rowing up and
down the river, they were members of the Savannah Cricket
Club, or the Pioneer Boat Club, and undoubtedly received
more attention in the city press as a result. If they were
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able to publicly demonstrate their ability in a sports that
were 'calculated to improve the physical powers of the
participants, besides adding much to the pleasure and
sociability of life,' all the better. 71 The sporting clubs
were, above all, a statement of what it meant to be a middle
class young man in antebellum Savannah.

V
This emphasis on the manly nature of sport in general,
and cricket in particular, demands further exploration. J.A.
Mangan has argued forcefully for the importance of the cult
of manliness that emerged in English public schools in the
mid-nineteenth century and reached its fullest expression
through achievements on the playing fields. Young British
men were encouraged to think of sporting endeavour as a mode
of expressing their manly prowess, and later they would take
this interpretation of sport throughout the empire.
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While

the USA was no longer a colony of Britain, the English
influence on American culture was still strong in the
nineteenth century. During the 1850s American men, like
their British counterparts, had applied the increased
popularity of sports in a gendered way. Athleticism,
vigorous exercise, and sporting prowess were all avenues for
demonstrating manliness not femininity. 73 This is not to
claim that American women never engaged in exercise. Several
authors have demonstrated that there was increased interest
the sports and recreations of women in the antebellum United

23
States, but it is unclear how far this trend spread from its
Northern origins to the South. Certainly there are very few
reports of women participating in popular sports, and,
unlike in England, no reports of women in the South playing
cricket. Southern women do seem to have been content to be
spectators rather than players in the antebellum revival of
team sports. 74 For the players, the absence of female
participation naturally made success on the field seem all
the more manly.
By the 1850s under the influence of evangelical
Christianity, sport and other 'manly exercises' that
promoted 'health, recreation and muscular development' had
replaced traditional methods of asserting masculinity, such
as drinking, fighting and sexual exploits, among young men
in many Northern cities. 75 While the association with
evangelicalism is less clear cut in the South, no-one talked
of cricket in Savannah as a Christian game, there is a clear
link between sport and southern masculinity. The very first
report in the Savannah Republican noting the formation of
the SCC in August 1859, described cricket as 'this manly
game.' 76 In part the attractiveness of cricket as a sport to
young single men was that it would show them off in an ideal
light to young female spectators. On several occasions the
Republican went out of its way to describe the crowd
watching the cricket matches, noting that the game on 24
September was attended 'by a number of our citizens of both
sexes,' and that the crowd on 8 October contained 'a
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sprinkling of the fair sex, but not so many as the
cricketers would like to see and welcome to witness their
sports.' 77 In advertising the former game it was
specifically noted that 'tents will be provided for the
reception of ladies' presumably to reassure them that they
would be sheltered from the fierce southern sun. 78 The last
known game played by the cricket club, on Christmas Day
1859, was between a team of married men and a team of single
men, no doubt to showcase the talents of eleven clearly
available young men to any young ladies who may be
watching.
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Could it be, therefore, that cricket was a new

element in elaborate southern courtship rituals? Sadly, we
have no record of what those women watching the games
thought of the play, whether they were impressed by it, or
whether they used it as an excuse for a social gathering,
but it seems that the players placed great importance of the
gender of the crowd.
Gender relations in the mid-Victorian era were usually
formalized with middle-class courting couples often having
little unchaperoned time together before marriage.
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One way

of meeting and spending time with the opposite sex was to
attend formal public occasions, such as balls or church
sponsored events. Such activities, however, gave little
chance for young men to display manly prowess. While good
dancers perhaps showed grace, there was no sense that
dancing revealed the true Southern manly qualities of
dominance and masterdom. As several scholars have shown us,
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antebellum southern men increasingly defined themselves by
the control they exercised over others. In a slaveholding
society, those who directed the labour of the most human
property were normally at the pinnacle of social and
political power. Non-slaveholders could not reach those
heights, but shared with elite men a patriarchal authority
over women and children. 81 For those who were not yet old
enough to have a wife and children, a group to which most of
the members of the SCC belonged, being able to 'master' a
sport was an important demonstration of their manly
character.
While Kenneth Greenberg has made an interesting case
that southern gentlemen believed baseball to be unmanly
because the batter was meant to run away from the ball, and
real men ran away from nothing, I think that certain skills
involved in both cricket and baseball can indeed be
classified as manly. 82 Batting involved striking a ball,
usually as far as possible, and bowlers tried to use their
skill to get them out. In this sense, cricket took on the
properties of the duel, with no quarter asked or given,
where the participants operated in an arena of 'controlled
confrontation.' Considering the Southern tradition of
dueling, which continued long after it had died out in the
rest of the United States, it is entirely feasible that the
members of the Savannah Cricket Club conceived of the game
in these terms. 83 Moreover, cricket helped to define a
player's character as well as his gender. As one supporter

26
put it, 'punctuality, energy, quickness of perception and
execution and good temper

- these are the cardinal virtues

this game is capable of teaching' and success on the field
brought public attention and acclaim to otherwise
undistinguished young men. 84 It is highly unlikely that
twenty-two year old merchant Moxley Sorrel, who top-scored
with 22 runs and took three catches in the cricket game on
29 October, or saddle salesman Thomas Maddox who was second
in command of the Pioneer club's boat, would otherwise have
found themselves singled out in the Savannah Republican but
for their sporting ability. 85 For young men struggling to
assert their manly independence and to acquire an 'honour'
that their age and birth did not automatically entitle them
to, the opportunity offered by sporting clubs was one not to
be missed.

VI
What then caused the rapid decline of team sports in
general and the Savannah cricket club in particular? Those
who have studied the post war decline of cricket in favor of
baseball in the North have highlighted a variety of causes.
Some argue that cricket was simply too slow and
uninteresting for spectators, in comparison to baseball;
others point to the general desire of Americans to find an
American sport, rather than an English one to claim as a
national pastime. The class and ethnicity of players has
also been scrutinized to explain the decline of cricket:
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some say cricket was too aristocratic to claim the
affections of the common man, others say that immigrant
Englishmen dominated the clubs and refused to encourage
American players. 86 While each of these explanations has an
element of truth in them with regard to some Northern clubs
they have little relevance to the particular case of
Savannah. The speed of the cricket can hardly be criticized
when one four-innings match in Savannah was completed in
under two and a half hours. 87 Neither can the rise of
baseball be attributed as a cause, because although baseball
was being played in Savannah in 1859, no club was ever
formed to compete with the SCC for players or for public
attention.
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Cricket in Savannah was neither played by

elites, as it was in Philadelphia, nor was it played solely
by Englishmen - the majority of players were native
Georgians. However, if we interpret organized sport as a
means of establishing and publicly displaying manliness,
then there is a possible explanation. Perhaps cricket
declined in Savannah because an alternative and more
attractive method of expressing manliness presented itself.
In late 1859 the sectional crisis between North and
South worsened. John Brown's raid at Harper's Ferry in
Virginia on 16 October was widely reported in the Savannah
press and the resulting inflamed passions over abolitionism,
black Republicanism and Northern aggression may well have
distracted the cricket players from their sports. The
Savannah Republican reported that Christmas Day match was
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'not so animated as usual … owing to the slim attendance of
the members.' 89 On 28 December a Southern Rights Meeting was
held in the city, which resolved to defend the Southern way
of life and set in motion events that would eventually lead
to the secession of Georgia from the union. 90
One reason for the disappearance of the SCC might be
that with a looming war, cricket was no longer needed as
outlet to demonstrate manly prowess. After all, during
wartime what better way for a young man to demonstrate his
manliness than to join the military? In some ways, the army
was the ultimate 'club' offering a collective opportunity to
demonstrate manliness, honour and courage in the face of
danger. George Wylly, captain of the Pioneer Boat Club, and
Francis Bartow, who had been offered the presidency of the
SCC, were both elected as delegates to Georgia's secession
convention. Many other members of the SCC and the various
boat clubs fought in the war between the states, with some
rising to high rank and others making the ultimate sacrifice
for the southern cause.
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It seems that the war came at just the wrong time for
the nascent sporting clubs in Savannah. The cricketers
failed to reappear in the summer of 1860, and while some
boating exploits were undertaken that year, they took the
form of regattas involving individually piloted small boats,
rather than boat races. 92 On May Day 1860, a holiday when
one might have expected various sporting events to take
place like they had done the previous autumn, the city press
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reported that instead the day was 'devoted to the discharge
of military duties.' 93 Numerous military companies marched
in a parade through the city, cheered on by the very crowds
of men and women who the previous autumn had watched cricket
matches and boat races. The Oglethorpe Light Infantry,
commanded by cricketer Francis Bartow, contained eighty-six
'young and promising' young men including fellow SCC member
Joseph West and five members of the city's boat clubs.
Membership of the military brought them the attention of
women in ways that the sporting clubs never had. On this
particular occasion, they were presented with a new banner
from 'the ladies of Savannah' emblazoned with the motto
'nescit cedere', 'never surrender.' In a reversion to
traditional southern individualist pursuits, young privates
showed off their military skills in target-shooting matches,
with prizes for those who were most accurate.
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The time for

organized team sports in Savannah was clearly over.
*
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